

17th Annual Graduate Student Symposium

05

L'Institut de la CAD

1987~

CDA Institute Vimy Paper

Student Edition

February 2015

THE CANADIAN RESPONSE TO RADICALIZATION TO VIOLENCE

Dashiell Dronyk

MA Candidate, Intelligence & National Security Norman Paterson School of International Affairs, Carleton University

L'Institut de la Conférence des associations de la défense

L'Institut de la Conférence des associations de la défense est un organisme caritatif et non partisan qui a pour mandat de promouvoir un débat public éclairé sur les enjeux notre sécurité et de la défense nationale.

Institut de la Conférence des associations de la défense 151 rue Slater, bureau 412A Ottawa (Ontario) K1P 5H3

> 613 236 9903 www.cdainstitute.ca

Tous les logos et les marques de commerce utilisés sont la propriété de leurs détenteurs respectifs.

L'utilisation qui en est faite dans cette publication l'est en vertu des dispositions de la loi canadienne applicable sur l'utilisation équitable non commerciale et nominative.

Conference of Defence Associations Institute

The Conference of Defence Associations Institute is a charitable and non---partisan organisation whose mandate is to promote informed public debate on national security and defence issues.

Conference of Defence Associations Institute

151 Slater Street, suite 412A Ottawa, Ontario K1P 5H3

> 613 236 9903 www.cdainstitute.ca

All logos and trademarks used are the property of their respective holders.

Use in this publication is under non---commercial and normative fair use provisions of applicable Canadian law.

Papers from the 17th Annual Graduate Student Symposium



The Canadian Response to Radicalization to Violence

Dashiell Dronyk

Dashiell Dronyk is a second-year MA candidate in the Intelligence and National Security field at Carleton University's Norman Paterson School of International Affairs. He holds a Bachelor of Arts in political science and history from Carleton, but began his education at Grande Prairie Regional College. His research interests include comparative national security policy, terrorism, and crime.

Dashiell is a contributor and editor for the student blog of the Canadian Network for Research on Terrorism, Security and Society and a co-editor of the Carleton Review of International Affairs. He is a past president of the Carleton United Nations Society and was the project manager for the 2014 Carleton Model NATO conference held by the Centre for Security and Defence Studies and sponsored by the CDA Institute.

Dashiell has worked in the oil and gas industry, on Parliament Hill, and in the fields of social services and economic development.

The CDA Institute would like thank all the excellent reviewers who provided comments on drafts of this paper.

The views expressed in this paper are those of the author and do not necessarily reflect those of the CDA Institute.

Author's Note

In preparing this paper, the author complemented open source research by conducting separate interviews with a Government of Canada official and a Royal Canadian Mounted Police officer in November, 2014. Both these individuals reviewed the final draft of the paper. Although these discussions were held at the unclassified level, the interviewees requested to remain anonymous.

The research presented here is current to the end of 2014. Unless otherwise noted, all views expressed in this paper belong solely to the author.

The Canadian Response to Radicalization to Violence

Introduction

Political violence that is executed by citizens or residents without the direct involvement of foreign terrorist organizations (often called "homegrown terrorism"), is a highly salient issue for Western counterterrorism (CT).¹ This threat features prominently in the first official Canadian CT strategy.² Additionally, recent evidence indicates homegrown terrorists have evaded detection by security services by plotting relatively simple, low-tech attacks.³ Terrorist attacks in October, 2014 in Saint-Jean-sur-Richelieu and Ottawa (which respectively consisted of a vehicular hit-and-run and a shooting with a low capacity, slow-firing hunting rifle), exemplified this trend.⁴ Growing numbers of young Westerners are also travelling abroad to join organizations such as the Islamic State of Iraq and the Levant (ISIL).⁵ Canada is one of many countries which have identified such "foreign fighters" as a pressing threat, which is rooted in the concern that these individuals may return home with increased capabilities to carry out attacks or inspire others to do the same.⁶ *

Homegrown terrorists create a challenging threat environment, in part because they may not interact with terrorist organizations that are already being monitored by security services, and also because of legal constraints which restrict the ability of democracies to surveil their own citizens.⁷ In this context, many governments have identified the need to respond to radicalization to violence (R2V) as a discrete policy area distinct from other CT measures. In a process referred to here as counter-radicalization (CR), governments conduct CT at a preventative level by attempting to discourage people from adopting beliefs or ideologies that may serve to justify terrorist violence. While R2V and CR have been key concerns for European governments since at least 2003 (and since the 1990s for countries such as Saudi Arabia), it only began to receive systematic attention from Canadian policymakers relatively recently.⁸ Accordingly, the academic literature on Canadian CR initiatives (and, to a lesser extent, on R2V in Canada), is less developed compared to scholarship on these issues in the context of European or Muslim-majority countries.⁹

This paper presents an early response to the gap in the Canadian literature by examining initiatives related to R2V that are being pursued by the Government of Canada (GoC). It draws on government documents, testimony by officials to the Senate of Canada, secondary literature, and interviews with two Canadian officials. In so doing, the author will demonstrate that current Canadian responses to R2V are characterized by two tendencies: decentralization and desecuritization. In the context of Canadian federalism, decentralization refers to the process of devolving the ability to make decisions on the design and implementation of public policy from the federal government to subnational actors. Despite the national security mandate and expertise of federal institutions, their role has focused on supporting municipal authorities and their constituent communities in initiating and delivering CR activities in Canada. Desecuritization, in this paper, refers to a government response to an issue which utilizes conventional (rather than extraordinary or emergency) procedures and de-emphasizes the exclusionary or coercive aspects of state power, while avoiding presenting the issue as exceptionally or existentially threatening.¹⁰ There is a clear priority on the part of actors involved in CR activities to avoid creating perceptions within communities that the government views them as suspect or threatening, and to ensure that CR has a distinct and autonomous (albeit complementary), relationship with law enforcement and intelligence investigations.

These characteristics reflect a commitment to incorporate both knowledge of R2V from the academic literature, and recent innovations in the field of public safety at the municipal level. Despite this, it is still possible to draw attention to broader challenges the Canadian approach will likely face moving forward. As such, this paper proceeds with a very brief literature review before examining the ongoing development of counter-



radicalization initiatives in Canada in detail. It concludes by identifying possible challenges for policymakers to consider at this still-early stage. As it is the intent of this paper to provide the documentary basis for further analytical work, the author also identifies areas for future scholarship on the topics of R2V and CR in Canada.

Current Understanding of Radicalization to Violence and Implications for Counter-Radicalization Policy

This paper uses the following definitions: R2V is the process by which an individual adopts an activist ideology which provides the normative justifications for terrorism, as defined by the Criminal Code of Canada.^{**} Simply adopting an extreme set of beliefs may not, on its own, lead to terrorism: an individual who holds radical views only becomes a threat after making the decision to commit or enable violence. CR is distinct from the related processes of deradicalization and disengagement. Deradicalization is the process of causing an individual to abandon these beliefs, whereas disengagement is when an individual makes the decision to cease the pursuit of violence, but retains extreme beliefs.¹¹ Finally, CR is the process of preventing an individual from internalizing such beliefs that are likely to lead to political violence in the first place.

Existing academic literature offers an imperfect understanding of R2V. Many explanations are unable to demonstrate why supposed causal factors lead some people to undergo R2V, but not the vast majority of others affected by the same factors.¹² The extent of consensus within the R2V literature is primarily over four points. The first is that R2V is an idiomatic process that is tied to subjective experience.¹³ Secondly, the distinguishing characteristic of most people who undergo R2V is their normality.¹⁴ Many have the outward appearance of being well-integrated into the societies they plot against, and in almost no documented cases do they radicalize *as a result* of personal socio-economic deprivation.¹⁵ Thirdly, R2V tends to be a gradual process, with "stages" between the point at which individuals attain interest in an extreme ideology and the point where they begin plotting violence.¹⁶ Finally, theories with the most empirical support predict that group dynamics drive the decision to turn to violence. The radicalization process often begins when individuals connect, in person or virtually, with others who already harbour extreme views. As individuals focus on these interactions and self-isolate from mainstream society, they become more likely to view violence as a logical, legitimate and necessary solution to the problems they perceive.¹⁷

Considering these definitions, the author proposes that there are a number of key implications for CR policy which respectively follow the points of general agreement in the literature identified above. First, it is not possible to predict who will radicalize or who will not, meaning R2V must be identified after it is already occurring. Second, it may be possible to prevent a radicalizing individual from reaching the stage where they are plotting violence. Third, interventions made to this end should reflect unique individual circumstances in order to be effective. Finally, early detection and intervention is crucial to prevent someone from reaching the decision to commit violence, and thereby become a security threat.

As is the case for most Western nations, Canada lacks a detailed, dedicated CR strategy.¹⁸ However, CR falls under the "Prevent" element of the Canadian CT strategy, published by Public Safety Canada (PSC) in 2012, which lists three goals: building resilience to violent ideologies in Canadian communities; reducing the risk that individuals will undergo R2V; and producing counter-narratives to challenge violent ideologies.¹⁹ Countering Violent Extremism (CVE) is the term used by GoC to refer to practical steps to realize these goals. The CT strategy highlights PSC and RCMP community outreach and national security awareness activities, as well as support for non-government efforts to counter terrorist propaganda. The most recent PSC report on terrorism

^{**} Violence committed, "in whole or in part for political, religious or ideological purpose, objective or cause," in order to intimidate the public, "with regard to its security . . . or compelling a person, a government or a domestic or international organization to do or refrain from doing any act." *Criminal Code*, RSC 1985, c. C-46, s. 83.01.



also references ongoing community policing and a forthcoming RCMP-led intervention program as key CVE efforts.²⁰ This paper will now examine these and other initiatives by PSC and the RCMP in detail.

Canadian Counter-Radicalization – Public Safety Canada Initiatives

PSC is the portfolio lead on CVE and, in addition to general policy work, its activities fall under two broad categories. The first is interdepartmental and intergovernmental coordination and cooperation. PSC works to coordinate the R2V-related activities of its portfolio agencies, primarily the RCMP, the Canadian Security Intelligence Service (CSIS), and Correctional Services Canada (CSC). An example of this kind of coordination is the adaptation of longstanding RCMP training programs on R2V for the use of correctional officers.²¹ PSC also represents Canada in international R2V projects. Notably, the department led the development of outreach principles and training for the International Association of Chiefs of Police.²² It is also currently leading a project by the Global Counterterrorism Forum to develop evaluation metrics for various forms of R2V programming.²³

The second category of PSC CR activities is public engagement programming. The key goals of this activity are to improve the ability of communities to recognize and respond to instances of R2V, and to facilitate initiatives that are intended to reduce the appeal of violent ideologies to young people.²⁴ Regarding community outreach, the most visible activity is the Cross-Cultural Roundtable on Security (CCRS), a forum of prominent Canadians chosen by the Ministers of Justice and Public Safety to represent various religious and ethnic communities. Through meetings and conferences, the goal of CCRS is to foster national security awareness and also facilitate public input on policy.²⁵ Less well-known are meetings organized by PSC in specific communities across Canada. These follow requests by community leaders who also promote attendance at the events. The nature of the event varies, depending on the relationship between a community and PSC. However, over time the focus tends to evolve from trust-building to dialogue on R2V and its indicators, in the hope that "localized action plans" will follow.²⁶ Where this is the case, PSC will follow up play an advisory and assistive role. Common requests for PSC include detailed sets of R2V indicators, or information on programs to fund community-organized initiatives (which are often intended to reduce the appeal of violent ideologies or groups). PSC has not instituted dedicated funding for radicalization risk reduction, and instead directs communities to existing channels such as crime prevention or social programs at various government levels.²⁷ This is to avoid program duplication and, presumably, to adhere to government fiscal priorities. There is also the logic that initiatives will benefit from reflecting local circumstances and the legitimacy of being community-driven, rather than being imposed from a central authority. In the words of one official: "I don't think there's going to be a single Canadian model. If you look at one that is based on [the Charter of Rights and Freedoms], sure, but it won't look the same across Canada."28

Canadian Counter-Radicalization – RCMP Initiatives and the Influence of the "Hub" Model

The work of the RCMP mirrors that of PSC in the sense that it is a decentralized approach largely based around community engagement, and supporting the development of local responses to the problem.

Beginning with engagement, the RCMP instituted the National Security Awareness and Community Outreach Program to rebuild trust with communities, "affected by national security criminal investigations," following the conclusion of the O'Connor Inquiry in 2006. Under this initiative, officers within Integrated National Security Enforcement Teams built relationships with community leaders and hosted meetings to, "help communities and the RCMP better understand common objectives, as well as identify and resolve local concerns."²⁹ While a key goal of RCMP outreach has been to encourage cooperation with investigations, it also supports work focused on R2V.³⁰ A Senior Director at PSC described the relationship between RCMP outreach activities and CVE activities before the Senate: "Law enforcement in Canada enjoys the trust of many communities . . . now that we have



that, people are willing to have a focused discussion on radicalization to violence . . . [o]ur way forward is to leverage those good relationships in general and to now do the early intervention and prevention."³¹ An important component of this outreach approach, is that dialogue takes place between law enforcement and communities on the issues that the latter deem to be salient concerns.³² Communities may therefore identify other problems, for instance drug abuse, as more pressing priorities than R2V. This reflects both decentralization and desecuritization. That the RCMP engages on R2V at the behest of the community, rather than the other way around, emphasizes the agency of local actors. It also supports the notion that law enforcement engages with communities out of a concern for their general wellbeing, not because the government views them as potential threats to be managed.

Where the RCMP does engage with communities on R2V, the Force is supporting the development of "community hubs" capable of intervening in cases of R2V.³³ Similar to the work of PSC to connect communities with existing conventional crime prevention programs, the RCMP's goal is to "layer" a CVE dimension into intervention programs which deal with conventional criminal activities, such as gang violence.³⁴ While the RCMP emphasizes that the form and mandate of community hubs will vary depending on choices made at the local level, the Force views a program developed in Prince Albert, Saskatchewan as a model approach.³⁵

Community Mobilization Prince Albert (CMPA) is a formal system for collaboration between various public institutions to intervene in cases that present an "elevated risk" for crime, violence or victimization. It consists of a "Hub" of representatives from provincial social services, health and public safety ministries; local government, school boards, and law enforcement; First Nations; and the RCMP.³⁶ The Hub meets twice weekly to share information on elevated-risk cases: if participants determine there are risk factors for violence present in a case which could realistically be mitigated by services offered by more than one institution, they develop a collaborative plan to do so.³⁷ In this way, the Hub rapidly deploys a response that reflects the unique circumstances of a particular case in order to prevent criminal incidents.³⁸ Crime indicators fell in Prince Albert in the years following CMPA's implementation in 2011, and an independent 2014 preliminary assessment of the program evaluated it favourably.³⁹ As such, CMPA has enjoyed considerable attention from other levels of government across North America.⁴⁰

As cities or communities adopt similar models to CMPA, the goal of the RCMP is to incorporate R2V into their work, in an initiative the Force refers to as the CVE program. In practical terms, this effort entails including individuals knowledgeable of R2V issues in the different hubs established by communities. A GoC official cited Hussein Hamdani (a Hamilton lawyer and member of CCRS who claims to have dissuaded at least ten young people from joining groups such as ISIL), as a good example of such an individual.⁴¹ The RCMP is also providing training to the frontline law enforcement and human service professionals involved in these hubs to recognize and respond to R2V.⁴² While it builds on existing RCMP training initiatives (namely the Counterterrorism Information Officer program), this new initiative will be based on a dedicated CVE course.⁴³ Additionally, the RCMP avoids focusing on a single religious or ethnic community, or form of ideology, as part of this initiative. Rather, the emphasis is on identifying indicators or risk factors associated with individual behaviour as well as engaging as many communities as possible.⁴⁴ As such, the CVE program is intended to respond to a full spectrum of ideologies which motivate political violence and avoid creating the perception that certain communities are being singled out because the government views them as threatening. These goals reflect a descuritization agenda as the RCMP works to ensure that CVE activities have a distinct (albeit complementary) role from national security investigations by law enforcement.

Canadian communities are beginning to establish hubs which resemble CMPA to varying extents, (for instance, there were six operating in southern Ontario by late 2014).⁴⁵ The RCMP has begun formally engaging these hubs, so that they are able to identify individuals undergoing R2V and intervene to, "provide them with the necessary support in order to change their way of thinking...".⁴⁶ Despite this, the RCMP does not intend to



impose a R2V dimension on any community hubs that may emerge across Canada. Rather, the goal of the RCMP (shared by PSC) is that the impetus will come from communities themselves. Engagement and outreach efforts which increase awareness of R2V and improve perceptions of the government as a partner, thus support this goal.⁴⁷ Additionally, the extent of the RCMP's involvement in hubs will vary depending on its existing role in a given community; municipal police services will likely represent law enforcement in areas where they have primary jurisdiction.⁴⁸ Moreover, informed by lessons from CMPA and federal research into R2V, ideally most interventions concerning R2V will not be led by law enforcement, as interventions are supposed to be directed at activities in the "pre-criminal space."⁴⁹ In the words of PSC Assistant Deputy Minister while testifying before the Senate: "Early intervention . . . is a constructive alternative to investigation and prosecution."⁵⁰ The central role of non-law enforcement actors suggests the importance of ensuring a positive outcome *before* an individual begins to present a threat, which is a further indication of the desecuritized nature of this approach to CR.

Conclusions:

While its development and implementation is ongoing at the time of writing, the key characteristics of Canada's approach to CR are decentralization and desecuritization. As the lead agencies dealing with R2V, PSC and the RCMP intend to act as partners in programs developed at the local level, rather than imposing a national approach. In doing so, they will integrate a CR focus into general crime prevention programs rather than singling out R2V for its national security implications. This priority and the focus on trust-building, indicates that it is a priority for the government that communities do not perceive they are being targeted because they are viewed as potential threats. Moreover, community initiatives which resemble the CMPA "hub" model have the potential to offer early detection and individually-tailored interventions for R2V cases. These benefits reflect important lessons about the R2V process found in the broader academic literature. Equally important, if initiatives also resemble CMPA in the sense that interventions are multi-agency and community-led (rather than centred around law enforcement), then they will support the goal of desecuritization. While the preceding points are all promising, there are still potential challenges.

The unique nature of R2V and terrorism presents the first challenge. The notion underlying CVE work (explicitly articulated by both the officials interviewed for this paper and by those which appeared before the Senate in late 2014) is that, because terrorism is a form of crime, it can be prevented with similar means used against other criminal activities.⁵¹ The criminal dimensions of terrorist activity in legal and practical terms are not in dispute here, nor are the benefits of an overall CT approach based in criminal justice. However, when discussing the motivations and antecedents for terrorism versus those for conventional criminality it is debatable whether the two phenomena can be understood in the same terms and thus mitigated with the same tools. At the organizational level, political goals generally provide the raison d'être of terrorist groups while the pursuit of profit drives criminal groups.⁵² At the individual level, socio-economic factors such as substance abuse, mental illness and poverty may explain some forms of criminal violence as data reported by CMPA suggest.⁵³ The extent to which the same criminogenic factors also apply to terrorists is unclear, to say nothing of the ideational dimension which terrorism has and other forms of violent behaviour usually lack. Notwithstanding the background of Michael Zehaf-Bibeau, the Ottawa shooter, the literature generally disregards socio-economic deprivation or mental health as causal factors behind R2V and terrorism.⁵⁴ All of this implies an important challenge for incorporating R2V into the activities of community hubs or other crime prevention programs: they will need to somehow develop the capacity to effectively respond not only to the variety of belief systems that can drive R2V, but also to the complex, intangible factors which inform deeply-held ideological convictions.

A related issue is that it is unclear how partners involved in CR intervention programs will distinguish between pre-criminal and criminal space when it comes to R2V. This is despite the importance of the distinction between the two spaces to the Canadian approach. Evidence of activities prohibited by the Criminal Code obviously



represents the threshold after which crime prevention activities should end and investigations should begin. Because R2V is a precondition for terrorism, it may be challenging to determine whether evidence R2V is occurring merely indicates the adoption of extreme views, or the adoption of extreme views and the intent to plot and carry out terrorist activities. Indeed, even after national security investigations have begun, the intent to carry out an attack may not be immediately obvious. The case of Martin Couture-Rouleau, who carried out an attack despite being the subject of "aggressive" surveillance and engagement efforts by the RCMP, exemplifies this problem.⁵⁵ The RCMP Officer-in-Charge for Public Engagement recently told the Senate: "If [a community hub] intervention is taking place and the individual is not responding to support, an assessment is done, and that's when a decision will be made as to what the next steps will be."⁵⁶ However, the criteria for determining whether someone presents a threat, despite being the subject of an intervention, and therefore must be referred to investigators is unclear. This ambiguity reflects a dilemma for the hub approach with respect to R2V and terrorism. Pursuing preventative actions to support an individual, who then goes on to commit an attack, would be a disaster for any CR initiative. Conversely it would also be problematic to undertake any actions which create the perception that a program is being used to police individual thoughts or beliefs. The involvement of highly capable partners focused on R2V and, to the greatest degree possible, transparency about the relationship between the preventative and investigatory realms, will be important considerations when addressing this challenge.

In closing, it must be emphasized that the Canadian response to R2V is still in its early stages, and the preceding comments should therefore not be interpreted as a judgement on its prospects for success. Rather, by raising potential concerns, the goal of this paper is to contribute to the successful planning, implementation and evaluation of current and forthcoming CR initiatives. Similarly, this paper is by no means an exhaustive account, let alone analysis, of R2V in Canada or the response to this problem. There are many areas to still be addressed in future scholarship. For instance, there is a strong case to analyze the Canadian approach compared to strategies in Europe and elsewhere. It is also worth examining the extent to which there is a significant empirical relationship between the criminogenic factors at the centre of the "hub" approach and terrorist cases in Canada and other countries. As Canada continues to prosecute successful CT cases, there is also a growing need for public study on the extent of prison radicalization and possible responses in the Canadian context.⁵⁷ As is always the case with this complex and urgent problem, there is much left to say, and to learn, about radicalization to violence.

NOTES



¹ See Manni Crone and Martin Harrow, "Homegrown Terrorism in the West," *Terrorism and Political Violence*, vol. 23, no. 4 (2011): 521-36, http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/09546553.2011.571556; Rick Nelson et al, *A Threat Transformed: Al Qaeda and Associated Movements in 2011* (Washington, DC: Centre for Strategic and International Studies, 2011), https://csis.org/files/publication/110203_Nelson_AThreatTransformed_web.pdf;

² Public Safety Canada (PSC), *Building Resilience Against Terrorism: Canada's Counter-Terrorism Strategy* (Ottawa: 2013), http://www.publicsafety.gc.ca/cnt/rsrcs/pblctns/rslnc-gnst-trrrsm/rslnc-gnst-trrrsm-eng.pdf, 7-9. See also Postmedia News, "Tories target homegrown terrorists and 'lone wolf' attackers in new counter-terror plan," *National Post* (February 9, 2012), http://news.nationalpost.com/2012/02/09/tories-target-homegrown-terrorists-and-lone-wolf-attackers-in-new-counter-terror-plan/; Aamer Madhani, "White House unveils new strategy to combat homegrown terror," *USA Today* (December 8, 2011), http://content.usatoday.com/communities/theoval/post/2011/12/white-house-unveils-new-strategy-to-combat-homegrown-terror/1#.Ux1DRPldUrU.

³ Integrated Terrorism Assessment Centre (ITAC), *Counter Terrorism Agenda 2014* (Ottawa: 2014), http://www.itac.gc.ca/pblctns/pdf/2014-ITAC-Agenda.pdf, 8.

⁴ Laura Payton, "Martin Couture-Rouleau case underscores passport seizure dilemma," CBC News (October 21, 2014), http://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/martin-couture-rouleau-case-underscores-passport-seizure-dilemma-1.2807239; Canadian Press, "Michael Zehaf-Bibeau threatened to act 'in the name of Allah in response to Canadian foreign policy': source," *National Post* (October 27, 2014), http://news.nationalpost.com/2014/10/27/police-investigating-whether-michael-zehafbibeau-told-anyone-about-his-plans-before-ottawa-shooting/; Tu Thanh Ha, "Low-tech weapon probably limited Zehaf-Bibeau's damage," *The Globe and Mail* (October 24, 2014), http://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/national/low-techweapon-probably-limited-zehaf-bibeaus-damage/article21305403/.

⁵ *The Washington Post*, "Foreign fighters flow to Syria," *The Washington Post* (October 11, 2014), http://www.washingtonpost.com/world/foreign-fighters-flow-to-syria/2014/10/11/3d2549fa-5195-11e4-8c24-487e92bc997b_graphic.html.

⁶ Stewart Bell, "Canadians fighting in Syria could pose 'immediate' threat to national security when they return: CSIS," *National Post* (February 3, 2014), http://news.nationalpost.com/2014/02/03/canadians-fighting-in-syria-could-pose-immediate-threat-to-national-security-when-they-return-csis/; Gary Robertson, testimony to the Standing Senate Committee on National Security and Defence, Evidence (November 17, 2014),

http://www.parl.gc.ca/Content/SEN/Committee/412/secd/51734-e.htm?Language=E&Parl=41&Ses=2&comm_id=76. ⁷ See Edwin Bakker and Beatrice de Graaf, "Preventing Lone Wolf Terrorism: Some CT Approaches Addressed," *Perspectives on Terrorism*, vol. 5, no. 5-6 (2011),

http://www.terrorismanalysts.com/pt/index.php/pot/article/view/preventing-lone-wolf/html; Victor Asal et al, Understanding Lone Actor Terrorism: A Comparative Analysis with Violent Hate Crimes and Group-based Terrorism: Report to the Resilient Systems Division, Science and Technology Directorate, US Department of Homeland Security, (College Park, MD: National Consortium for the Study of Terrorism and Responses Terrorism, September, 2013), https://www.start.umd.edu/pubs/START_IUSSD_UnderstandingLoneactorTerrorism_Sept2013.pdf.

⁸ Loremzo Vidino, *European Strategies Against Jihadist Radicalisation*, CSS Analysis in Security Policy, no. 128 (Zurich: Centre for Security Studies, 2013), http://www.css.ethz.ch/publications/pdfs/CSS-Analysis-128-EN.pdf, 1; William Sheridan Combes, "Assessing Two Countering Violent Extremism Programs: Saudi Araba's PRAC and the United Kingdom's Prevent Strategy," Small Wars Journal (July 9, 2013), http://smallwarsjournal.com/jrnl/art/assessing-two-countering-violent-extremism-programs-saudi-arabia%E2%80%99s-prac-and-the-united-king; Steve Hutchinson, testimony to the Special Senate Committee on Anti-Terrorism, *Proceedings of the Special Senate Committee on Anti-terrorism*, Issue 4 Evidence (June 21, 2010), http://www.parl.gc.ca/Content/SEN/Committee/403/anti/04ev-e.htm?Language=E&Parl=40&Ses=3&comm_id=597.

⁹ See David C. Hoffman and Alex P. Schmid, "Selected Literature on (i) Radicalization and Recruitment, (ii) De-Radicalization and Dis-Engagement, and (iii) Counter-Radicalization and Countering Violent Extremism," *Perspectives on Terrorism*, vol. 6, no. 6 (2012), http://www.terrorismanalysts.com/pt/index.php/pot/article/view/235/html.

¹⁰ The author based this definition on the discussion of desecuritization found in Ole Wæver, "The EU as a Security Actor: Reflections from a Pessimistic Constructivist on Post-Sovereign Security Orders," in eds. Morten Kelstrup and Michael Williams, *International Relations Theory and the Politics of European Integration: Power, Security, and Community* (London: Routledge, 2000): 250-92, 254. Cited in Paul Roe, "Securitization and Minority Rights: Conditions of Desecuritization," *Security Dialogue*, vol. 35, no. 3 (September, 2004): 279-94, http://resolver.scholarsportal.info.proxy.library.carleton.ca/resolve/09670106/v35i0003/279_samrcod.xml, 284

¹¹ For discussions of the distinction between counter-radicalization and deradicalization see Angel Rabasa et al, *Deradicalizing Islamist Extremists* (Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 2010), http://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/monographs/2010/RAND_MG1053.pdf; Alex P. Schmid, *Radicalisation, De-Radicalisation, Counter-Radicalisation: A Conceptual Discussion and Literature Review*, ICTT Research Paper (The Hague: International Centre for Counter-Terrorism, March, 2013), http://www.icct.nl/download/file/ICCT-Schmid-Radicalisation-De-Radicalisation-Counter-Radicalisation-March-2013.pdf.

¹² Lorne L. Dawson, "The Study of New Religious Movements and the Radicalization of Home-Grown Terrorists: Opening a Dialogue," *Terrorism and Political Violence*, vol. 21, no. 1 (2010): 1-21, http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/09546550903409163, 5;



David B. Skilicorn, Christian Leupreucht, and Conrad Winn, "Homegrown Islamist Radicalization: Process Insights from an Attitudinal Survey," *Canadian Journal of Political Science*, vol. 45, no. 4 (December, 2012): 929-56,

http://journals.cambridge.org/download.php?file=%2FCJP%2FCJP45_04%2FS0008423912001023a.pdf&code=19ac75c127 3aa9ce9ea5e022a6df2e32, 934; Anja Dalgaard-Nielsen, "Violent Radicalization in Europe: What We Know and What We Do Not Know," *Studies in Conflict and Terrorism*, vol. 33, no. 9 (2010): 797-814,

http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/1057610X.2010.501423, 801; and Alex Wilner and Claire-Jehanne Dubouloz, "Homegrown Terrorism and Transformative Learning: An Interdisciplinary Approach to Understanding Radicalisation," Paper presented at the Canadian Political Science Association Conference (Ottawa: May, 2009), http://www.cpsa-acsp.ca/papers-2009/wilner-dubouloz.pdf, 19, 14

¹³ Canadian Security Intelligence Service (CSIS), *A Study of Radicalisation: The Making of Islamist Extremists in Canada Today*, declassified intelligence assessment (March 3, 2011) http://www.theglobeandmail.com/incoming/article8151644.ece/BINARY/csisradicals_001.pdf; Wilner and Dubouloz, 19.

¹⁴ Jamie Bartlett, Jonathan Birdwell, and Michael King, *The Edge of Violence*, (London: Demos, 2010), http://www.demos.co.uk/files/Edge_of_Violence_-_web.pdf, 42; Brian Michael Jenkins, *Would-Be Warriors: Incidents of Jihadist Terrorist Radicalization in the United States Since September 11, 2001*, (Santa Monica: RAND Corporation, 2010), http://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/occasional_papers/2010/RAND_OP292.pdf, 5.

¹⁵ Wilner and Dubouliz, 11.

¹⁶ Stefan Sabo-Walsh, *Islamic Radicalization in Canada: Index of Radicalization*, (Herzliya, Israel: International Institute for Counter-Terrorism, 2013), http://www.ict.org.il/Article.aspx?ID=690, 31-2; Mitchell D. Silber and Arvin Bhatt, *Radicalization in the West: The Homegrown Threat, New York Police Department Intelligence Division* (New York City: 2007), http://www.nypdshield.org/public/SiteFiles/documents/NYPD_Report-Radicalization_in_the_West.pdf, 6-7; Wilner and Dubouliz, 19, 22.

¹⁷ Dalgaard-Nielsen, 804; Dawson, 7-8.

¹⁸ Vidino, 1.

¹⁹ PSC, Building Resilience Against Terrorism, 15-16.

²⁰ Ibid, 2014 Public Report on the Terrorist Threat to Canada (Ottawa: 2014), http://www.publicsafety.gc.ca/cnt/rsrcs/pblctns/2014-pblc-rpr-trrrst-thrt/2014-pblc-rpr-trrrst-thrt-eng.pdf, 36-7.

²¹ Interview with a Government of Canada official working on CVE, (November 6, 2014).

²² Ibid; Angus Smith, "Radicalization to Violence: What It Is, and What It Isn't," *The Police Chief* (February, 2012), http://www.policechiefmagazine.org/magazine/index.cfm?fuseaction=display_arch&article_id=2602&issue_id=220,12.

²³ PSC, 2013-14 Departmental Performance Report (Ottawa: 2014), http://www.publicsafety.gc.ca/cnt/rsrcs/pblctns/dprtmntl-prfrmnc-rprt-2013-14/dprtmntl-prfrmnc-rprt-2013-14-en.pdf, 23.

²⁴Interview with a Government of Canada official working on CVE, (November 6, 2014).

²⁵ PSC, 2014-15 Report on Plans and Priorities (Ottawa: 2014), http://www.publicsafety.gc.ca/cnt/rsrcs/pblctns/rprt-plns-prrts-2014-15/rprt-plns-prrts-2014-15-eng.pdf, 24; Ibid, "Countering Violent Extremism, November 2-3, 2013, Gatineau, QC," (March 4, 2014)

http://www.publicsafety.gc.ca/cnt/ntnl-scrt/crss-cltrl-rndtbl/smmr-2013-11-eng.aspx.

²⁶ Interview with a Government of Canada official working on CVE, (November 6, 2014).

²⁷ Ibid.

²⁸ Ibid.

²⁹ Ibid; RCMP, "National Security Community Outreach," (October 9, 2014) http://www.rcmp-grc.gc.ca/nsci-ecsn/nsco-scsn-eng.htm.

³⁰ Gilles Michaud, Testimony to the Special Senate Committee on Anti-Terrorism, *Proceedings of the Special Senate Committee on Anti-terrorism*, Issue 1 – Evidence – Meeting of May 31, 2010 (May 31, 2010), http://www.parl.gc.ca/Content/SEN/Committee/403/anti/01evb-e.htm?Language=E&Parl=40&Ses=3&comm_id=597; Colin Freeze, "How faith built a fragile trust between police, Muslim community," *The Globe and Mail* (April 25, 2013) http://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/national/how-faith-built-a-fragile-trust-between-police-muslimcommunity/article11540816/; Americas View, "Smoothly Done," *The Economist* (April 25, 2013), http://www.economist.com/blogs/americasview/2013/04/terrorism-canada.

³¹ Anna Gray-Henschel, testimony to the Standing Senate Committee on National Security and Defence, "Evidence," unrevised transcript (Ottawa: November 17, 2014), http://www.parl.gc.ca/Content/SEN/Committee/412/secd/51734-e.htm?Language=E&Parl=41&Ses=2&comm_id=76.

³² Renuka Dash, testimony to the Standing Senate Committee on National Security and Defence, "Evidence," unrevised transcript (Ottawa: November 17, 2014), http://www.parl.gc.ca/Content/SEN/Committee/412/secd/51734-e.htm?Language=E&Parl=41&Ses=2&comm_id=76.

³³ Bob Paulson, testimony to the Standing Senate Committee on National Security and Defence, "Evidence," (Ottawa: October 27, 2014), http://www.parl.gc.ca/Content/SEN/Committee/412/secd/51670-e.htm?Language=E&Parl=41&Ses=2&comm_id=76.

³⁴ Cuillierrier.

³⁵ Interview with an RCMP officer working on CVE (November 12, 2014).

³⁶ Dale R. McFee and Norman E. Taylor, *The Prince Albert Hub and the Emergence of Collaborative Risk-driven Community Safety*, Canadian Police College Discussion Paper (2014), http://www.cpc-ccp.gc.ca/sites/default/files/pdf/prince-albert-hub-eng.pdf, 5-9.

³⁷ Ibid, 11-12.

³⁸ Kim Gault, "'If it's predictable, it's preventable," *The Pony Express* (November 2, 2014), http://www.rcmp-grc.gc.ca/gazette/excl/2013/cmpa-eng.htm.

³⁹ Community Mobilization Prince Albert (CMPA), *Report on the Hub Discussion 2012/2013*, (October, 2013), http://www.mobilizepa.ca/images/Documents/20131028_Hub_Report_2012-2013_final.pdf; Chad Nilson, *Risk-Driven Collaborative Intervention: A Preliminary Impact Assessment of Community Mobilization Prince Albert's Hub Model* (Saskatoon: University of Saskatchewan, 2014),

http://www.usask.ca/cfbsjs/documents/FINAL%20Hub%20PIA%20May%202014.pdf, 95.

⁴⁰ McFee and Taylor, 13-14.

⁴¹ Interview with a Government of Canada official working on CVE, (November 6, 2014); Adam Carter, "Hamilton lawyer saved 10 young people from terror extremism," CBC News (November 6, 2014), http://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/hamilton/news/hamilton-lawyer-saved-10-young-people-from-terror-extremism-1.2825965.

⁴² Paulson.

⁴³ Ibid; Interview with an RCMP officer working on CVE (November 12, 2014).

⁴⁴ Shirley Cuillierrier and Renuka Dash, Testimony to the Standing Senate Committee on National Security and Defence, "Evidence," unrevised transcript (Ottawa: November 17, 2014), http://www.parl.gc.ca/Content/SEN/Committee/412/secd/51734-e.htm?Language=E&Parl=41&Ses=2&comm_id=76.

⁴⁵ Correspondence with Norm Taylor (December 1, 2014).

⁴⁶ Mike Cabana, Testimony to the Standing Senate Committee on National Security and Defence, "Evidence," (Ottawa: October 27, 2014), http://www.parl.gc.ca/Content/SEN/Committee/412/secd/51670-e.htm?Language=E&Parl=41&Ses=2&comm_id=76.

⁴⁷ Ibid; Interview with a Government of Canada official working on CVE.

⁴⁸ Interview with an RCMP officer working on CVE (November 12, 2014).

⁴⁹ Ibid.

⁵⁰ Robertson.

⁵¹ Ibid; Interview with a Government of Canada official working on CVE, (November 6, 2014).

⁵² Michael Kenney, "From Pablo to Osama: Counter-terrorism Lessons from the War on Drugs," *Survival*, vol. 45, no. 3 (Fall, 2003): 187-206, http://faculty.maxwell.syr.edu/rdenever/PPA-730-27/Kenney.pdf, 196.

⁵³ CMPA, 5.

⁵⁴ Graeme Hamilton et al, "Details of Michael Zehaf-Bibeau's life paint a picture of a man troubled by drugs and crime," *National Post* (October 23, 2014), http://news.nationalpost.com/2014/10/23/details-of-michael-zehaf-bibeaus-life-paint-a-picture-of-a-man-troubled-by-drugs-and-crime/; Postmedia News, "How Michael Zehaf-Bibeau went from petty criminal to the face of homegrown terrorism," *National Post* (November 7, 2014), http://news.nationalpost.com/2014/11/07/how-michael-zehaf-bibeau-went-from-petty-criminal-to-the-face-of-homegrown-terrorism/; Jeff Victoroff, "The Mind of the Terrorist: A Review and Critique of Psychological Approaches," *The Journal of Conflict Resolution*, vol. 49, no. 1 (February, 2005): 3-42,

http://www.surrey.ac.uk/politics/research/researchareasofstaff/isppsummeracademy/instructors%20/The%20Terrost%20mind .pdf, 12; Sabo-Walsh, 31-2; Silber and Bhatt, 6-7; Wilner and Dubouliz, 19, 22.

55 Paulson.

⁵⁶ Dash.

⁵⁷ See Alex Wilner, From Rehabilitation to Recruitment: Stopping the Spread of Terrorist Doctrines within our Prisons before it becomes a National Security Problem, (Ottawa: MacDonald-Laurier Institute, 2010), http://www.macdonaldlaurier.ca/files/pdf/FromRehabilitationToRecruitment.pdf.